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PROCEEDI NGS
ok %

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:. (Good
nmorning. W are now on the record. M nane is
John Coogan. [|'mthe Adm nistrative Law Judge
assigned to this proceeding.

This is the hearing of the conplaint of
Laura E. Farina versus Metropolitan Edi son
Conpany, Docket No. C-2022-3030803. And I'm
sorry if I msspoke. This is a prehearing
conference, not an actual evidentiary hearing.

So today's date is August 2nd, 2024, and
the tinme is 10:05 a.m And present on the phone
this nmorning is Mss Fari na.

Good norning, Mss Farina.

M5. FARI NA:  Good norni ng.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  And
al so present on the phone this norning is
M. Garcia, M. Daniel Garcia for the conpany.

M. Garcia, if you could please introduce
your sel f?

MR. GARCI A: (Good norning, Your Honor.

My nane is Daniel Garcia. |'m attorney
for FirstEnergy.

Did you want ne to introduce the two that
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are just observing, or just nyself?

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Sure.
You mght as well, just so we have a conplete
listing of who's on the phone today.

MR. GARCI A: Yes, Your Honor. And also
on the line we have Attorney Janes Meehan and
Vi kt or Lackmann. They will be joining us for
observational purposes only.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN: Ckay.
Thank you.

kay. So as | nentioned, this is a
prehearing conference. This case was filed -- a
conplaint was filed by Mss Farina back in
Decenber of 2021. So this case has a fairly long
procedural history. So I won't go through all of
that. Suffice to say that this case is schedul ed
for an evidentiary hearing on Septenber 13th,
2024, by tel ephone. And the main reason | called
this prehearing conference is so we could discuss
Mss Farina's request that the hearing take pl ace
I n person, rather than by tel ephone. But I'd
also like to try to deal with any other
procedural issues we nmght have, so we don't have
to neet again, or basically, we can just --
everybody can just get ready for the evidentiary

Karasch Page: 8
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hearing. So | just -- | just want to try to nake
sure we nail everything down that we can here as
far as procedural issues.

So you know, w thout further adieu,

Mss Farina, | really just want to hear from you,
to explain in your own words why you wanted an

| n-person hearing, rather than a tel ephonic
hearing. Certainly an in-person hearing is
sonething we do, but it's -- it's -- | need to
hear from both parties what the position is
regardi ng that.

And | will just say at the outset, | just
want -- | know you don't live -- | don't believe
you live in the Harrisburg area. So the hearing
woul d have to take place in Harrisburg, so that's
just -- I"'mnot sure if you were aware of that.
So could you -- could you explain a little bit
nore why you wanted to nake the request for a
t el ephoni ¢ hearing, rather than an in-person
heari ng?

M5. FARINA: | nmade a request for --

(I naudi bl e crosstal k.)

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Yeah,
l"msorry. | got that -- yeah, |I'msorry. | got

t hat backwards. Wy you are requesting an

Karasch
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| n-person hearing, rather than a tel ephonic
heari ng.

M5. FARI NA: Because -- because by | aw,
["mentitled to it.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Ckay.
|'"'m here Mss Farina.

M5. FARINA: Ckay. | am-- | am--

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN: Ckay.
To ny know edge -- and I'mnot at all trying to
be argunentative wth you here -- | believe it's
sufficient to either have tel ephonic or in-person
hearings. |I'mnot -- |'mhappy to listen to your
ar gunent .

Do you know what the |law is exactly,
where it says that, that you're entitled to have
an i n-person hearing, rather than a tel ephonic
heari ng?

M5. FARINA: At this current nonent, no,
| don't. | would be happy to look it up for you,
but by law, | do believe that it is ny right to
have an i n-person hearing. | would have to | ook
that up for you. | amaware --

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN: Ckay.
Go ahead. Sorry.

M5. FARINA: | had a conversation wth

Karasch
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M. Garcia the other day, and | amaware that it
Is their preference to have the tel ephonic, but
' mthe one that brought the conplaint up. So |
shoul d be allowed to have the face-to-face
hearing in Harrisburg.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Ckay.

M5. FARINA: And | -- | honestly do not
appreciate others trying to persuade ne fromthat
particular right to have a face-to-face.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Ckay.
And is this sonething -- have you tal ked to your
-- | believe there's two expert w tnesses that
you're planning on presenting their testinony; is
that right?

M5. FARI NA: Correct.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  And
have you asked them whether they can attend the
hearing in Harrisburg?

Ms. FARINA: Correct.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  You
have asked thenf

M5. FARI NA:  Uh- huh.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN: Ckay.
And they've -- they've agreed to attend the
hearing in Harrisburg?

Karasch Page: 11



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

8/2/2024

M5. FARI NA:  Yes.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN.  Ckay.
And is there -- okay. So |I understand what you
say as far as there -- you believe that it's your
right according to law to be able to have a
face-to-face hearing, rather than a tel ephonic
heari ng.

| s there any reason -- or can you -- are
there any ot her reasons you woul d explain why you
t hi nk your case needs to be presented in person,
rat her than by tel ephone? Wat -- | nean why --
what makes the difference?

M5. FARINA: Because | amentitled to it,
and ny witnesses also would |ike to have the
face-to-face.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Ckay.

M. Garcia, do you have a response to
Ms. Farina's request to have an in-person hearing
in Harrisburg?

MR. GARCIA: Well, we certainly --
certainly prefer the tel ephonic hearing. It
woul d be best for all parties, including
Ms. Farina. |n speaking with her, she did tell
me that she does have limted -- limted

resources. And going to Harrisburg and paying
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Page: 12



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

8/2/2024

the travel and | odging for two other people, as
wel |, you know - -

M5. FARINA: Ckay. | never said that.

MR. GARCI A: -- (inaudible)

M5. FARINA: | never said that. | said |
am on Social Security, but that has to do wth --
we were working together on the phone. That has
to do wth a possible agreenent to renove the
meter. And then, | said that | didn't -- |'mon
Soci al Security, and | don't want to be
financially raped. And he brought up the rates
and tariffs. Ckay.

My -- ny ability to travel to Harrisburg
with two conpani ons has nothing to do with our
financial status. That's a lie.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Ckay.
Well, again.

(I naudi bl e crosstal k.)

(Court reporter clarification.)

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Ckay.
kay. Understood. Understood, M ss Farina.

kay. M. Grcia, how about from
FirstEnergy's perspective, what's -- what's --
just solely | ooking at your resources --

(Dog barking in background.)

Karasch Page: 13
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ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN: -- you
know, such as where your witness is |ocated,
where is counsel |ocated, what -- can you sort of
explain a little bit nore about what
FirstEnergy's positionis inrelation to this
(1 naudi bl e).

MR. GARCI A: Yes, Your Honor. Well, our
witness will be traveling in fromGChio. They're
-- they're based out of Akron, Chio area and --

M5. FARINA: That's not ny problem

MR. GARCIA: -- and Greensburg into
Harri sburg. So that would -- that would al so be
a consi derabl e expense. Doing it tel ephonic
woul d certainly save on those expenses. It would
certainly save the state expenses, as well, and
t axpayer doll ars because you and your staff wll
have to travel to Harrisburg. The court reporter
wll have to travel to Harrisburg.

So there's just a considerabl e anount of
expense, not just for the Conplainant, but for
t he Conpany and the state if we do this in
per son.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN: Ckay.
And so you'll have witnesses -- you'd have two

W t nesses traveling fromChio and -- one from

Karasch
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Ohi o, one from Fl ori da.

And where -- where woul d counsel be
traveling fronf

MR. GARCI A: Actually, counsel for the
evidentiary hearing will be traveling from
Florida. And that would be M. Meehan. And I
woul d be traveling in from G eensburg.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN: Ckay.
Ckay.

And M ss Farina, | understand you said
your witnesses would be fine with traveling, so
that's understood. But just -- just so | can
have sonme background, where would they be
traveling fronf

M5. FARI NA: Pike County in Pennsylvani a.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Ckay.
And that's where you live, right, Pike County?

M5. FARINA: Correct.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN: Ckay.
And let ne just get sone clarification on who the
w tnesses wi || be.

Ms. Farina, are you still expecting to
call Dr. Robert Alar and M. Dennis Klein as
your w tnesses?

M5. FARI NA:  Yes.

Karasch Page: 15
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ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  And
"Il spell those. Okay. Dr. Robert,
R-o-b-e-r-t; last nane dlar, OIl-l-a-r. And
M. Dennis Klein, D-e-n-n-i-s; last nanme Klein,
K-1-e-i-n.

Ckay. Let ne ask, is there,
technol ogical ly, any reason that would prevent
you fromparticipating in a tel ephonic hearing,
Ms. Farina?

M5. FARINA:  Well, first of all, |
brought the case. | amwthin ny rights to have
a face-to-face. Now, if you're asking additional
guestions, | do not have Internet on a daily
basis. And | only have a cell phone, so if --
and | do not have Zoom So if ny phone goes out,
W Fi goes out, there that goes. But that's not
the primary reason. The primary reason is
because | have the legal right to a face-to-face.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN: Ckay.

M5. FARINA: And | do not appreciate
peopl e putting words in ny nouth.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN.  Ckay.
vell --

M5. FARINA: M. Garcia -- M. Grcia --

am| allowed to speak?

Karasch
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ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN. Wl |,

M ss Farina, | understand your point about what
M. Garcia was saying on your behalf. That's
fine. I'Il just listen to what you are sayi ng as
far as your reasons for traveling, and that's
fine, but --

M5. FARINA: | have one -- one reason. |
only have one reason, and that's because it's
wthin ny rights to have a face-to-face. That is
only one reason.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN.  Ckay.
Mss Farina, | totally understand your
preference. And |I'm absolutely open to hearing
nore about the |legal basis for your right to have
an i n-person hearing, rather than tel ephonic, but
"' m personally not aware of -- of that being a
strict rule, that if soneone requests an
| n-person hearing they're -- that. Because it's
-- to ny understanding, it's nore just the nature
of the case, whether it can be done effectively
by phone or not.

M5. FARINA: Well, it cannot be done
effectively if | have witnesses that al so believe
that a face-to-face is paranount in our case.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN: \Wel |,

Karasch
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why -- is there a reason why you think they can't
call in separately as witnesses to participate in
a hearing?

M5. FARINA: They discussed this with ne,
and this is what the conclusion was.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN: The
conclusion -- the conclusion was that you're just
-- you're nmaintaining that you want to have a
face-to-face hearing?

M5. FARI NA: Correct.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN.  Ckay.

M5. FARINA: | did not know this was
going to be such a big deal, otherwse | would
have | ooked into the Black Law s [sic] Dictionary
and other literature to find out where you can,
you know, read up on it or the Constitution.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN: Ckay.
kay. Well --

M5. FARINA: If | may --

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN. Hold on
one --

(I naudi bl e crosstal k.)

Ms. FARINA: | was surprised -- | was
surprised that | had received a phone call from
M. Garcia the other day. GCkay. So | allowed

Karasch Page: 18
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himto speak. W had a conversation. It
appeared that we were going to try to work
toget her regarding the renoval of the smart neter
fromny hone.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Ckay.
Well, Mss Farina, | want to say one thing. |
don't -- if you had settlenent discussions with
M. Farina, please don't -- don't let ne know
because | really -- | shouldn't be involved in
settl enent discussions because that's, you know,
really between the parties. So |I'd rather just
deal with what we have to do to get ready for
that evidentiary hearing on Septenber 13th.

M5. FARINA: So then you think | should
not -- | should not speak with him again? I
didn't ask to --

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN: No, no.
No, no. No, no. Yeah. No, no. | encourage the
parties to speak to each other. Certainly, if
you can resolve the conpl aint w thout going
t hrough the formal process, he mght -- it m ght
be better for the parties that way if you can
figure sonmething out, but no, | just -- | don't
want to know settl enent di scussions because those

should really just stay between the parties. But

Karasch
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everyone, let ne -- | just want to consi der what
M ss Farina has to say and what M. Garcia has to
say.

| take your request very seriously, M.
Farina, but | also -- you know, we have a | ot of
heari ngs at the Conm ssion that take place by
t el ephone, including with expert witnesses. |It's
-- they usually go fine. So | don't want to nake
It, you know, understanding you' re saying that
you have a legal right to have an in-person
hearing, | -- | just need to consider everything.
Just give nme two minutes. |'ll be right back.

So Mss Mast, can we go off the record --

M5. FARI NA:  Wien you consi der
everything, is that regarding the fact that |
believe that it's within ny rights to have a
face-to-face, and the fact that FirstEnergy,
Met Ed doesn't feel 1ike exhausting any kind of
noney to travel.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN.  Ckay.
Well -- okay. Mss Mast --

M5. FARI NA: (1 naudi bl e)

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN: M ss
Mast -- just a second. Just a second.

Mss Mast, are we still on the record or

Karasch
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are we off the record?

COURT REPORTER | was when she kept
tal king. Wuld you like me to go off now?

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:. W'l
just stay on.

"Il answer your question, Mss Farina,
but | do want to go off the record just to
consider this. I'msorry. | will go off the
record inalittle bit, once | finish talking.
"Il et you know -- |I'Il et you know agai n,
Mss Mast, when | do want to go off the record.
But | do want to, since we're still on the
record, just respond to Mss Farina.

| -- I"mabsolutely taking as nuch into
consi deration what you have to say, M ss Farina,
as what FirstEnergy says, but --

M5. FARINA: |'mthe Conplai nant.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN. So - -
yeah, | totally understand.

M5. FARINA: |'m being kicked to the
curb? 1'm being kicked to the curb?

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  No,
absolutely not. No. Again, | haven't even said
one way or the other where |I'm going to cone out,

but | do -- | do want to take into consideration

Karasch
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that the Conm ssion very often successfully has

t el ephoni c hearings with expert wtnesses. And
considering the travel -- | understand you seem
totally happy to cone to Harrisburg, Mss Farina,
but I do want to -- | don't want to make
unnecessary hoops for people to junp through if
we can acconplish the sane thing by phone.

M5. FARINA: Ckay. Let ne. My | speak?
The unnecessary hoops are -- in ny conplaint, is
that there are potential health risks. The
unnecessary hoop is because FirstEnergy is trying
to cut costs. Well, they have no nedical expert
wWitness. So they're going to bring people in
that are not going to be able to -- to stand on a
cross exam nation regarding health risks.

So what's the point of thembringing in
peopl e who's going to say, here's the cost
factor?

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN: Wl |,
nmy point is unnecessary hoops is I'mflying
sonebody in from Fl ori da when you can ask them
t he sanme questions over the phone and we can
answer the sane questions, you know, just as well
by phone as in person w thout having a better

| dea of why exactly --
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Page: 22



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

8/2/2024

M5. FARI NA: But what wll the questions
be? They're -- ny thing is it's a potenti al
heal th hazard. Their thing is a cost and
financial -- financial. That has -- financial
and costs has nothing to do with potential health
ri sks, nothing. So they're going to --

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN: Ckay.
Mss Farina, well, that's a question -- that's
for when they present their witnesses. They'l|
-- you know, you'll ask questions to qualify your
W tness to show why they' re experts in whatever
they're being asked to testify about.

M5. FARI NA:  Uh- huh.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  And
they'll do the sane thing with their w tnesses.
And you can cross exam ne them when they're
presented. So you know, let's -- but that's nore
-- goes to, you know, the substance of when we
actually have the hearing. I'mjust trying to
figure out right now whether | need to re --
convert it to being tel ephonic versus in person.

Because | nmean to be -- to be frank --

A Well, that's what this phone call is

for. That's all this phone call is for today,

to give everybody -- to go through the steps
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and the procedures, to say we follow protocol,
here's the presentnent, and we're not going to
give Mss Farina her face-to-face. W
concluded that at this hearing. That's what
this is for. This is a Mckey Muse -- this
Is a Mckey Muwuse hearing then --

Q Ckay.

A -- to push ne to the curb.

Q Not at all. The whole reason | had it
was so | could actually talk to you in person --
or you know, by phone to understand better your
request because, again, the vast nmgjority --

A | put it -- | put it -- | did put it in
witing | wanted a face to face. | explained
it inwiting. | explained it to you on the
phone, and there should not have to be a
di scussion or any kind of a | egal argunent as
to why I want it. | want it. I'mwthin ny
| egal rights to have it. | -- |'ve naintained
that it was a potential health risk all along.
| maintained that there was no inforned
consent to put this neter on ny house.

| maintained. Wy do | have to have a
phone conference just to fight other people who

want to tal k about the noney end of it?
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Q Okay. Well, before | ask people to
travel fromall around the country to cone to --
(I naudi bl e crosstal k.)
ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  kay.
Ckay. Mss Mast, we're going -- Mss Mast, let's
go off the record.
COURT REPORTER  Ckay. Thank you, Judge.
ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN: W're
on a break. Let's go off the record. |It's
10: 24.
Thank you.
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)
ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN: Ckay.
Well, you know, | don't want nmake a deci sion
ri ght now because I do want to -- | do want to --
"' mgoing to nmake a very qui ck deci sion because |
don't want this lingering because we do have a
hearing on Septenber 13th, but ['ll treat,
essentially, Mss Farina's request here as an
oral notion to convert the Septenber 13th hearing
froma telephonic to an in-person hearing.
You know, | want to look a little bit
nore into this. Because Mss Farina, you know.
| know you don't seemto believe it, but | do
definitely take your request seriously, but | --
Karasch Page: 25
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| -- there's conpeting factors going on here.

So you know, expect nme to issue and send
out an Oder, I'd say within the next week,
either granting or denying Mss Farina' s request
for an in-person hearing.

Ms. FARI NA: Judge, can | say sonething
el se?

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:. Sure.
Go ahead.

M5. FARINA: Ckay. First of all, | want
to thank you for the hearing today, even though |
-- | think it"'s ridiculous. But | want to thank
you for -- for your effort, nunber one. Nunber
two, | do not -- I'"'ma very cal mperson, but | do
not appreciate M. Garcia lying. Gkay. | do not
appreciate that. So --

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN: Ckay.
Well, Mss Farina --

(I naudi bl e crosstal k.)

M5. FARINA: All the nore reason to have
a face-to-face. GCkay. All the nore reason. And
I f nmy phone doesn't work, it doesn't work. And
then what, ny case will be dismssed if nmy phone
don't work?

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN: | don't
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want -- we will cross that bridge if we get

there, but you know -- okay. But at this nonent,
It appears that, you know, the parties -- you
know, it's always better if the parties can cone
to sone sort of agreenent. But right now,
FirstEnergy still wants a tel ephonic hearing, and
you want an in-person hearing, so --

M5. FARINA: That's too bad. That's too
bad that they want --

(I naudi bl e crosstal k.)

Ms. FARINA: They never had i nforned
consent to put up a smart neter on ny hone. They
di d not have infornmed consent.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  kay.
kay. Al right. Wll, again, let me -- |I'm not
maki ng a decision right now [I'll let everybody
know by mail. [I'Il send out my Order in the next
week or so, letting you know if it's going to be
converted to an in-person hearing or it wll stay
t el ephonic, so --

M5. FARI NA:  Ckay.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN: That
was the main reason | wanted to have the cal
today, Mss Farina, because it's a |oss easier on

t he phone, rather than just going back by --
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through witing. So okay -- so --

M5. FARINA: Well, | already -- | already
put it in witing that | wanted a face-to-face,
and | explained nyself. So | really found it all
a waste of ny tinme. M tineis ny time. M tine
I's noney, just |ike anybody el se's.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Ckay.
Al right. Wll, so | already detail ed who
Mss Farina is expecting to call as her expert
W tnesses. | just want to -- | just want to
clarify a coupl e other things.

M. Garcia, could you -- | think in the
| etter, going back to a letter sent on April
26t h, 2024, you said that David Vadidzillao --
and | m ght be pronouncing his nanme wong --
V-a-d-i-d-z-i-l-l-a-o0, WIIl be an expert w tness,
but you said that there were two expert
W t nesses --

(Interruption in background.)

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN: -- it
sounded |li ke fromtoday. So do you -- can you --
Mss Farina, It sounds like you're talking in the
background. Just renenber this is being
transcri bed by a court reporter, so please --

M5. FARINA: Ch, yeah. [|'mtalking to ny
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dog. I'mtalking to ny dog.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN.  Ckay.

M5. FARINA: | have dogs in ny house.
Sorry about that.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Ckay.
Yeah, but just --

M5. FARINA: Not to you. It's to the
dog.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Yep.
It's difficult for the court reporter. Let's
just -- just -- you can put yourself on nute, if
you're not going to talk.

M. Garcia, could you please just clarify
whether it's M. Vadidzillao and another -- and
who the other witness is that FirstEnergy is
pl anni ng on presenting?

MR. GARCI A: Yes, Your Honor. Actually,
we did file an update on June 14th, 2024, that
St ephen Dubrey will be replaying M. Vadi dzill ao.
So we wi Il have Stephen Dubrey. He's an enpl oyee
here at the conpany, and he will be speaking on
smart neters. And with the introduction of the
two Conpl ai nant witnesses, we will need to bring
in a couple of witnesses, w tness experts, as

wel | . But we never received fromthe
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Conpl ai nant -- we did get the nanes of her
W t nesses, but we never got their CVs. W never
recei ved contact info or a synopsis of what
they're going to be testifying about, as directed
I n the previous O der.

But we would like to bring on one nore
W tness to speak to the nedical side of it, but
it'"s really going to depend on what the CV and
synopsi s of the Conpl ai nant witnesses actually
informus on. So we would like that -- reserve
that right to bring on that extra wtness that,
as of right now, is not identified, at |east
until we get that, you know, the CVs and the
synopsis of their testinonies.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Ckay.
Yeah, and | apol ogi ze for not nentioning -- for
over |l ooking the June 14th letter. Stephen
Dubrey, it looks like, is spelled S-t-e-p-h-e-n.
And | ast nanme, D-u-b-r-e-y. Well, naybe we can
hel p. Again, a good reason we had this call
today was, M ss Farina, can you explain what each
of the witnesses, you're intending for themto
testify on.

First, starting wth M. dlar, what is

he intending to testify on?
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M5. FARINA: Dr. dlar has a Ph.D. in
bi ol ogy.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN: Ckay.
But what --

M5. FARINA: So -- what was that, sir?

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  No. |
was just asking if it was -- you could pl ease
el aborate a little nore what -- what he's going
to testify -- or what you're planning on having
himtestify on.

M5. FARI NA: The biol ogical potenti al
health risks as he has studied up on it. |
submtted to both the secretary, Rosenarie
sonet hi ng, FirstEnergy, and also to yourself,
sir, approximtely 282 pages to 300 pages of
medi cal peer reviews globally. Uh-huh. So
Dr. Alar is famliar with the peer reviews and
with the doctors who have witten them  Uh-huh.
Yeah.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Ckay.
And Dr. Dennis Klein, what was he going to
testify on?

M5. FARINA: He is nore on the electrical
side of things with the anount of EM radiation

that is generally emtted fromthe smart neter.
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So certainly -- certainly -- certainly, if they
bri ng any physical report, it would be best to
have them face to face. And so unless -- and |
truthfully don't think MetEd is going to be able
to bring a doctor in to testify regarding smart
meters because | haven't found anybody in the
medi cal profession that are willing to say that
they are 100-percent safe.

So they would probably be like in a
manageri al position, as far as whatever education
they received on the job, w thout any kind of
medi cal - -

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN: Ckay.
And M. Garcia, what was -- Stephen Dubrey, what
wll he testify to -- or was the conpany pl anni ng
on himtestifying to?

MR. GARCI A: Yes, Your -- Yes, Your
Honor. Dubrey will be testifying as to the snart
neters, the safety of the smart neters. He'll be
di scussing the electrical output of the smart
neters and how t hey have been revi ewed by the
Federal Commruni cation Agency, the UCC, and the
like. He'll also be testifying on the Act 129
and our inplenentation plan that's been subnmitted

to the PUC.
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ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  And he
Is the -- is he comng from Chi 0?

s he the witness that you nentioned was
com ng from Chi 0?

MR. GARCI A:  Yes.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN. O who
was | ocated in Chio, | should say.

MR. GARCI A: Yes, Your Honor.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  And you
said your witness is in Florida; is that -- but
It sounds like there's only one. Stephen Dubrey
Is the only named witness who's identified right
now. 1Is there -- there's another witness in
Florida that m ght be called; is that --

MR. GARCIA: No, the gentleman from --

(I naudi bl e crosstal k.)

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN: Ckay.
Ckay. Ckay. Well -- okay. Well -- so Mss --
yeah, | understand what you said, M. Garci a,
about M ss Farina not giving a synopsis of her
W t nesses earlier, but Mss Farina did explain
now what she expected her wtnesses to testify
to. And as far as their CVs go, you know, if
parties are able to, you know, we still have sone

time for parties to exchange information
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informally, which is always very encouraged, if
possi ble. There is discovery, but -- forma

di scovery, but we are getting near the Septenber
13th hearing debate. So you know, as a |ast, you
know, we always have --

(Dog barking in background.)

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN: W
al ways have the hearing to have, you know, to --
to go through the witnesses' qualifications, so
the parties -- so the parties are cl ear what
their qualifications are, you know, as far as
being offered as expert witnesses. So that hel ps
alittle bit for us to clarify that today.

You know, as far as, M ss Farina, you
nmenti oned sone reports. | did, in a June 21st
Order that was sent to everybody -- it was called
an Order nodifying the litigation schedule. |
did explain to everyone how we need to circul ate
exhibits to ne and the other parties five
busi ness days ahead of the hearing.

M5. FARINA: | did.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:

(I naudi ble) ©Oh, you've already -- okay. Well, |
wasn't sure what the --

M5. FARINA: | already did it. They all
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-- they all got it. They all got it. | sent it
to Garcia's office. | sent it to Meehan's
office. Sonetinmes | just sent it to Garcia's
because his is the address that was given.
Meehan's wasn't the address given. Ckay. But
when | got Meehan's address, | sent sone things
to himbecause -- and Garcia's office, | -- |
sent everything certified mail, return receipt.
And his office is not signing the return receipt,
he sai d because there's no one in the office.

Vell, why am | paying for certified mil,
which is a Federal regulation that it's supposed
to be signed? So the Post Ofice can affirmthat
he received it, but it's not ny problem | paid
for certified mail, return receipt, and |I' m not
getting return receipts fromhis office.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN: Ckay.
So --

M5. FARINA: Another thing -- and anot her
t hi ng, you know, I wouldn't mnd working with
him so that |ike the other day, we had a very
good conversation, we nade an effort to work
t oget her, whatever, but you know what, that's all
wel | and good, but when he cones to the hearing

today and he's putting words in ny nouth,
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therefore Iying, | don't appreciate that. |
don't appreciate that. | understand what you
said about M. Garcia when he was, you know, what
you don't appreciate, but that's -- |'mnot going
to take -- understandi ng what your response is
going to say, |I'mnot going to take that into
consi derati on when consi dering your request
because | understand you dispute, basically, what
he sai d.

M5. FARINA: And | have dogs in ny house.
| have dogs in ny house, you know.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Yeah.

M5. FARI NA: \Where am | supposed to go?
Where am | supposed to go to hear you? How am |l
supposed to tell themto shut up, be quiet? |
have dogs in ny house.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN: Ckay.

M5. FARINA: You got an office to talk
from

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Ckay.
Al right. GCkay.

M5. FARINA: |f everybody was honest
today, this could have been a really snooth, nice
heari ng, but there were |ies.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN: Ckay.
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M5. FARINA: And you know what, tell a
lie in front of nme in a courtroom and then ny
W tnesses will present evidence. So no, this is
-- a telephonic hearing is not good for ne,
absol utely not.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Ckay.
Well, so you said you' ve already circul ated
exhi bi ts.

VWhat were those? It was a letter sent --
dated May 11th, 2024? | nean, it was essentially
hundr eds of pages of --

M5. FARINA: There's nore |ike 282 to 300
pages. Wen | nade copies, that's what the
people at the print shop said. That's what |
pai d for.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Ckay.
So those are the exhibits that you're intending
to introduce during the hearing? kay.

M5. FARINA: | already sent this to
everybody, so everybody has it. Garcia has it.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Ckay.
Vell --

M5. FARINA: So if Meehan wants it, he
shoul d ask Garcia for it.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN: Ckay.
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Vell, I -- | did receive a packet of physical
papers fromyou, Mss Farina, and | did forward
those to counsel for FirstEnergy. | wasn't
positive whether they received their own copies
or not. So that was the --

(I naudi bl e crosstal k.)

M5. FARINA: Who is speaking to -- who's
speaking? | don't even know who's speaki ng.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  This is
Judge Coogan.

M5. FARINA: Onh, the voices sonetines
sound simlar. | can't tell who's speaking.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Yeah,
soit was -- it was a file | sent around -- it
was a file | sent to FirstEnergy that was titled
Farina May 11th, 2024 subm ssion part 1 and part
2. Because it was a large file, so | had to
split themup. Oay. Wll, you know, if there's
further exhibits that you're intending on
I ntroduci ng during the hearing, Mss Farina, it
still goes that -- please nake sure you circul ate
t hose five days ahead of -- five business days
ahead of the Septenber 13th hearing. The sane
rul e goes for FirstEnergy.

kay. One other thing | have to ask
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M ss Farina was --

(I naudi bl e crosstal k.)

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN: -- was
whet her -- because this nakes a difference as far
as, you know, us continuing to nmake sure your
address isn't shown on docunents. And al so,
there are certain Conmi ssion regulations that --
that take this into account, whether you have an
active PFA or not.

Do you still have an active PFA or not?

M5. FARINA: No, it's not active.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Ckay.
It's not active. Ckay.

Al right. WlIl, you know, it sounds
| i ke the parties did -- I"'mglad to hear you had
a good conversation earlier that | wasn't part
of. Sorry, you know, if you're saying,

Mss Farina, this call didn't go as snoothly, but
the parties are able to talk and try to resolve
this --

(I naudi bl e crosstal k.)

M5. FARINA: | don't see how we could
talk if he's going to lie.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Ckay.
Well, | can't --
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M5. FARINA: | do not take kindly to
| ying. Nunber one, it shocked ne that a | awyer
on the opposing teamis contacting ne. Ckay.
Ckay. | can put a little bit of that behind. |
can work -- | can work with you. Gkay. Ckay.
You know, nmaybe we can resolve this before the
conference hearing. Gkay. Gay. Ckay.

But -- the lying, |ying about ne,
def amati on of character, | do not appreciate
that. Explain to ne how |l can get over this --
explain to ne --

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:
Mss Farina -- Mss Farina, | -- | can't force

the parties to talk to each other. | can't --

you know, I'mnot -- I'mnot M. Garcia' s keeper.

| can't --

(I naudi bl e crosstal k.)

COURT REPORTER: Ms. Farina, please |et
t he Judge speak.

M5. FARI NA:  Sorry.

COURT REPORTER | can't take down what
he's sayi ng.

Thank you.

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Ckay.

M5. FARINA: | don't know what she said,
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but --

ADM NI STRATI VE LAW JUDGE COOGAN.  Ckay.
| think -- that was Mss Mast. She's trying to
transcribe the hearing, so it's hard sonetines if
peopl e are tal king over each other.

But anyway, | think we've -- | basically
just wanted to hear both sides about whether --
what their positions are regardi ng having
| n-person versus a tel ephonic hearing. There
were sone other issues | wanted to clean up as
far as expert witnesses and exhibits and the PFA
So we' ve done what | needed to do today. So
we're still having the hearing on Septenber 13th.
Whet her it's telephonic or in person, I'll issue
an Order about that soon.

So that's -- that's all | have to say for
today. So thank you everyone for participating
today. The tine is 10:47 a.m, and we are
adj our ned.

(Wher eupon, the proceedi ng concl uded

at 10:47 a.m)
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            1                  P R O C E E D I N G S



            2                         *  *  *



            3            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Good



            4    morning.  We are now on the record.  My name is



            5    John Coogan.  I'm the Administrative Law Judge



            6    assigned to this proceeding.



            7            This is the hearing of the complaint of



            8    Laura E. Farina versus Metropolitan Edison



            9    Company, Docket No. C-2022-3030803.  And I'm



           10    sorry if I misspoke.  This is a prehearing



           11    conference, not an actual evidentiary hearing.



           12            So today's date is August 2nd, 2024, and



           13    the time is 10:05 a.m.  And present on the phone



           14    this morning is Miss Farina.



           15            Good morning, Miss Farina.



           16            MS. FARINA:  Good morning.



           17            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  And



           18    also present on the phone this morning is



           19    Mr. Garcia, Mr. Daniel Garcia for the company.



           20            Mr. Garcia, if you could please introduce



           21    yourself?



           22            MR. GARCIA:  Good morning, Your Honor.



           23            My name is Daniel Garcia.  I'm attorney



           24    for FirstEnergy.



           25            Did you want me to introduce the two that
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            1    are just observing, or just myself?



            2            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Sure.



            3    You might as well, just so we have a complete



            4    listing of who's on the phone today.



            5            MR. GARCIA:  Yes, Your Honor.  And also



            6    on the line we have Attorney James Meehan and



            7    Viktor Lackmann.  They will be joining us for



            8    observational purposes only.



            9            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



           10    Thank you.



           11            Okay.  So as I mentioned, this is a



           12    prehearing conference.  This case was filed -- a



           13    complaint was filed by Miss Farina back in



           14    December of 2021.  So this case has a fairly long



           15    procedural history.  So I won't go through all of



           16    that.  Suffice to say that this case is scheduled



           17    for an evidentiary hearing on September 13th,



           18    2024, by telephone.  And the main reason I called



           19    this prehearing conference is so we could discuss



           20    Miss Farina's request that the hearing take place



           21    in person, rather than by telephone.  But I'd



           22    also like to try to deal with any other



           23    procedural issues we might have, so we don't have



           24    to meet again, or basically, we can just --



           25    everybody can just get ready for the evidentiary
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            1    hearing.  So I just -- I just want to try to make



            2    sure we nail everything down that we can here as



            3    far as procedural issues.



            4            So you know, without further adieu,



            5    Miss Farina, I really just want to hear from you,



            6    to explain in your own words why you wanted an



            7    in-person hearing, rather than a telephonic



            8    hearing.  Certainly an in-person hearing is



            9    something we do, but it's -- it's -- I need to



           10    hear from both parties what the position is



           11    regarding that.



           12            And I will just say at the outset, I just



           13    want -- I know you don't live -- I don't believe



           14    you live in the Harrisburg area.  So the hearing



           15    would have to take place in Harrisburg, so that's



           16    just -- I'm not sure if you were aware of that.



           17    So could you -- could you explain a little bit



           18    more why you wanted to make the request for a



           19    telephonic hearing, rather than an in-person



           20    hearing?



           21            MS. FARINA:  I made a request for --



           22            (Inaudible crosstalk.)



           23            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Yeah,



           24    I'm sorry.  I got that -- yeah, I'm sorry.  I got



           25    that backwards.  Why you are requesting an
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            1    in-person hearing, rather than a telephonic



            2    hearing.



            3            MS. FARINA:  Because -- because by law,



            4    I'm entitled to it.



            5            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



            6    I'm here Miss Farina.



            7            MS. FARINA:  Okay.  I am -- I am --



            8            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



            9    To my knowledge -- and I'm not at all trying to



           10    be argumentative with you here -- I believe it's



           11    sufficient to either have telephonic or in-person



           12    hearings.  I'm not -- I'm happy to listen to your



           13    argument.



           14            Do you know what the law is exactly,



           15    where it says that, that you're entitled to have



           16    an in-person hearing, rather than a telephonic



           17    hearing?



           18            MS. FARINA:  At this current moment, no,



           19    I don't.  I would be happy to look it up for you,



           20    but by law, I do believe that it is my right to



           21    have an in-person hearing.  I would have to look



           22    that up for you.  I am aware --



           23            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



           24    Go ahead.  Sorry.



           25            MS. FARINA:  I had a conversation with
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            1    Mr. Garcia the other day, and I am aware that it



            2    is their preference to have the telephonic, but



            3    I'm the one that brought the complaint up.  So I



            4    should be allowed to have the face-to-face



            5    hearing in Harrisburg.



            6            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



            7            MS. FARINA:  And I -- I honestly do not



            8    appreciate others trying to persuade me from that



            9    particular right to have a face-to-face.



           10            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



           11    And is this something -- have you talked to your



           12    -- I believe there's two expert witnesses that



           13    you're planning on presenting their testimony; is



           14    that right?



           15            MS. FARINA:  Correct.



           16            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  And



           17    have you asked them whether they can attend the



           18    hearing in Harrisburg?



           19            Ms. FARINA:  Correct.



           20            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  You



           21    have asked them?



           22            MS. FARINA:  Uh-huh.



           23            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



           24    And they've -- they've agreed to attend the



           25    hearing in Harrisburg?
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            1            MS. FARINA:  Yes.



            2            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



            3    And is there -- okay.  So I understand what you



            4    say as far as there -- you believe that it's your



            5    right according to law to be able to have a



            6    face-to-face hearing, rather than a telephonic



            7    hearing.



            8            Is there any reason -- or can you -- are



            9    there any other reasons you would explain why you



           10    think your case needs to be presented in person,



           11    rather than by telephone?  What -- I mean why --



           12    what makes the difference?



           13            MS. FARINA:  Because I am entitled to it,



           14    and my witnesses also would like to have the



           15    face-to-face.



           16            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



           17            Mr. Garcia, do you have a response to



           18    Ms. Farina's request to have an in-person hearing



           19    in Harrisburg?



           20            MR. GARCIA:  Well, we certainly --



           21    certainly prefer the telephonic hearing.  It



           22    would be best for all parties, including



           23    Ms. Farina.  In speaking with her, she did tell



           24    me that she does have limited -- limited



           25    resources.  And going to Harrisburg and paying
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            1    the travel and lodging for two other people, as



            2    well, you know --



            3            MS. FARINA:  Okay.  I never said that.



            4            MR. GARCIA:  -- (inaudible)



            5            MS. FARINA:  I never said that.  I said I



            6    am on Social Security, but that has to do with --



            7    we were working together on the phone.  That has



            8    to do with a possible agreement to remove the



            9    meter.  And then, I said that I didn't -- I'm on



           10    Social Security, and I don't want to be



           11    financially raped.  And he brought up the rates



           12    and tariffs.  Okay.



           13            My -- my ability to travel to Harrisburg



           14    with two companions has nothing to do with our



           15    financial status.  That's a lie.



           16            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



           17    Well, again.



           18            (Inaudible crosstalk.)



           19            (Court reporter clarification.)



           20            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



           21    Okay.  Understood.  Understood, Miss Farina.



           22            Okay.  Mr. Garcia, how about from



           23    FirstEnergy's perspective, what's -- what's --



           24    just solely looking at your resources --



           25            (Dog barking in background.)
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            1            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  -- you



            2    know, such as where your witness is located,



            3    where is counsel located, what -- can you sort of



            4    explain a little bit more about what



            5    FirstEnergy's position is in relation to this



            6    (inaudible).



            7            MR. GARCIA:  Yes, Your Honor.  Well, our



            8    witness will be traveling in from Ohio.  They're



            9    -- they're based out of Akron, Ohio area and --



           10            MS. FARINA:  That's not my problem.



           11            MR. GARCIA:  -- and Greensburg into



           12    Harrisburg.  So that would -- that would also be



           13    a considerable expense.  Doing it telephonic



           14    would certainly save on those expenses.  It would



           15    certainly save the state expenses, as well, and



           16    taxpayer dollars because you and your staff will



           17    have to travel to Harrisburg.  The court reporter



           18    will have to travel to Harrisburg.



           19            So there's just a considerable amount of



           20    expense, not just for the Complainant, but for



           21    the Company and the state if we do this in



           22    person.



           23            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



           24    And so you'll have witnesses -- you'd have two



           25    witnesses traveling from Ohio and -- one from
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            1    Ohio, one from Florida.



            2            And where -- where would counsel be



            3    traveling from?



            4            MR. GARCIA:  Actually, counsel for the



            5    evidentiary hearing will be traveling from



            6    Florida.  And that would be Mr. Meehan.  And I



            7    would be traveling in from Greensburg.



            8            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



            9    Okay.



           10            And Miss Farina, I understand you said



           11    your witnesses would be fine with traveling, so



           12    that's understood.  But just -- just so I can



           13    have some background, where would they be



           14    traveling from?



           15            MS. FARINA:  Pike County in Pennsylvania.



           16            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



           17    And that's where you live, right, Pike County?



           18            MS. FARINA:  Correct.



           19            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



           20    And let me just get some clarification on who the



           21    witnesses will be.



           22            Ms. Farina, are you still expecting to



           23    call Dr. Robert Ollar and Mr. Dennis Klein as



           24    your witnesses?



           25            MS. FARINA:  Yes.

�

                                                                16







            1            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  And



            2    I'll spell those.  Okay.  Dr. Robert,



            3    R-o-b-e-r-t; last name Ollar, O-l-l-a-r.  And



            4    Mr. Dennis Klein, D-e-n-n-i-s; last name Klein,



            5    K-l-e-i-n.



            6            Okay.  Let me ask, is there,



            7    technologically, any reason that would prevent



            8    you from participating in a telephonic hearing,



            9    Ms. Farina?



           10            MS. FARINA:  Well, first of all, I



           11    brought the case.  I am within my rights to have



           12    a face-to-face.  Now, if you're asking additional



           13    questions, I do not have Internet on a daily



           14    basis.  And I only have a cell phone, so if --



           15    and I do not have Zoom.  So if my phone goes out,



           16    WiFi goes out, there that goes.  But that's not



           17    the primary reason.  The primary reason is



           18    because I have the legal right to a face-to-face.



           19            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



           20            MS. FARINA:  And I do not appreciate



           21    people putting words in my mouth.



           22            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



           23    Well --



           24            MS. FARINA:  Mr. Garcia -- Mr. Garcia --



           25    am I allowed to speak?
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            1            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Well,



            2    Miss Farina, I understand your point about what



            3    Mr. Garcia was saying on your behalf.  That's



            4    fine.  I'll just listen to what you are saying as



            5    far as your reasons for traveling, and that's



            6    fine, but --



            7            MS. FARINA:  I have one -- one reason.  I



            8    only have one reason, and that's because it's



            9    within my rights to have a face-to-face.  That is



           10    only one reason.



           11            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



           12    Miss Farina, I totally understand your



           13    preference.  And I'm absolutely open to hearing



           14    more about the legal basis for your right to have



           15    an in-person hearing, rather than telephonic, but



           16    I'm personally not aware of -- of that being a



           17    strict rule, that if someone requests an



           18    in-person hearing they're -- that.  Because it's



           19    -- to my understanding, it's more just the nature



           20    of the case, whether it can be done effectively



           21    by phone or not.



           22            MS. FARINA:  Well, it cannot be done



           23    effectively if I have witnesses that also believe



           24    that a face-to-face is paramount in our case.



           25            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Well,
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            1    why -- is there a reason why you think they can't



            2    call in separately as witnesses to participate in



            3    a hearing?



            4            MS. FARINA:  They discussed this with me,



            5    and this is what the conclusion was.



            6            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  The



            7    conclusion -- the conclusion was that you're just



            8    -- you're maintaining that you want to have a



            9    face-to-face hearing?



           10            MS. FARINA:  Correct.



           11            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



           12            MS. FARINA:  I did not know this was



           13    going to be such a big deal, otherwise I would



           14    have looked into the Black Law's [sic] Dictionary



           15    and other literature to find out where you can,



           16    you know, read up on it or the Constitution.



           17            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



           18    Okay.  Well --



           19            MS. FARINA:  If I may --



           20            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Hold on



           21    one --



           22            (Inaudible crosstalk.)



           23            Ms. FARINA:  I was surprised -- I was



           24    surprised that I had received a phone call from



           25    Mr. Garcia the other day.  Okay.  So I allowed
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            1    him to speak.  We had a conversation.  It



            2    appeared that we were going to try to work



            3    together regarding the removal of the smart meter



            4    from my home.



            5            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



            6    Well, Miss Farina, I want to say one thing.  I



            7    don't -- if you had settlement discussions with



            8    Mr. Farina, please don't -- don't let me know



            9    because I really -- I shouldn't be involved in



           10    settlement discussions because that's, you know,



           11    really between the parties.  So I'd rather just



           12    deal with what we have to do to get ready for



           13    that evidentiary hearing on September 13th.



           14            MS. FARINA:  So then you think I should



           15    not -- I should not speak with him again?  I



           16    didn't ask to --



           17            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  No, no.



           18    No, no.  No, no.  Yeah.  No, no.  I encourage the



           19    parties to speak to each other.  Certainly, if



           20    you can resolve the complaint without going



           21    through the formal process, he might -- it might



           22    be better for the parties that way if you can



           23    figure something out, but no, I just -- I don't



           24    want to know settlement discussions because those



           25    should really just stay between the parties.  But
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            1    everyone, let me -- I just want to consider what



            2    Miss Farina has to say and what Mr. Garcia has to



            3    say.



            4            I take your request very seriously, Ms.



            5    Farina, but I also -- you know, we have a lot of



            6    hearings at the Commission that take place by



            7    telephone, including with expert witnesses.  It's



            8    -- they usually go fine.  So I don't want to make



            9    it, you know, understanding you're saying that



           10    you have a legal right to have an in-person



           11    hearing, I -- I just need to consider everything.



           12    Just give me two minutes.  I'll be right back.



           13            So Miss Mast, can we go off the record --



           14            MS. FARINA:  When you consider



           15    everything, is that regarding the fact that I



           16    believe that it's within my rights to have a



           17    face-to-face, and the fact that FirstEnergy,



           18    MetEd doesn't feel like exhausting any kind of



           19    money to travel.



           20            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



           21    Well -- okay.  Miss Mast --



           22            MS. FARINA:  (Inaudible)



           23            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Miss



           24    Mast -- just a second.  Just a second.



           25            Miss Mast, are we still on the record or
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            1    are we off the record?



            2            COURT REPORTER:  I was when she kept



            3    talking.  Would you like me to go off now?



            4            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  We'll



            5    just stay on.



            6            I'll answer your question, Miss Farina,



            7    but I do want to go off the record just to



            8    consider this.  I'm sorry.  I will go off the



            9    record in a little bit, once I finish talking.



           10    I'll let you know -- I'll let you know again,



           11    Miss Mast, when I do want to go off the record.



           12    But I do want to, since we're still on the



           13    record, just respond to Miss Farina.



           14            I -- I'm absolutely taking as much into



           15    consideration what you have to say, Miss Farina,



           16    as what FirstEnergy says, but --



           17            MS. FARINA:  I'm the Complainant.



           18            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  So --



           19    yeah, I totally understand.



           20            MS. FARINA:  I'm being kicked to the



           21    curb?  I'm being kicked to the curb?



           22            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  No,



           23    absolutely not.  No.  Again, I haven't even said



           24    one way or the other where I'm going to come out,



           25    but I do -- I do want to take into consideration
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            1    that the Commission very often successfully has



            2    telephonic hearings with expert witnesses.  And



            3    considering the travel -- I understand you seem



            4    totally happy to come to Harrisburg, Miss Farina,



            5    but I do want to -- I don't want to make



            6    unnecessary hoops for people to jump through if



            7    we can accomplish the same thing by phone.



            8            MS. FARINA:  Okay.  Let me.  May I speak?



            9    The unnecessary hoops are -- in my complaint, is



           10    that there are potential health risks.  The



           11    unnecessary hoop is because FirstEnergy is trying



           12    to cut costs.  Well, they have no medical expert



           13    witness.  So they're going to bring people in



           14    that are not going to be able to -- to stand on a



           15    cross examination regarding health risks.



           16            So what's the point of them bringing in



           17    people who's going to say, here's the cost



           18    factor?



           19            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Well,



           20    my point is unnecessary hoops is I'm flying



           21    somebody in from Florida when you can ask them



           22    the same questions over the phone and we can



           23    answer the same questions, you know, just as well



           24    by phone as in person without having a better



           25    idea of why exactly --
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            1            MS. FARINA:  But what will the questions



            2    be?  They're -- my thing is it's a potential



            3    health hazard.  Their thing is a cost and



            4    financial -- financial.  That has -- financial



            5    and costs has nothing to do with potential health



            6    risks, nothing.  So they're going to --



            7            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



            8    Miss Farina, well, that's a question -- that's



            9    for when they present their witnesses.  They'll



           10    -- you know, you'll ask questions to qualify your



           11    witness to show why they're experts in whatever



           12    they're being asked to testify about.



           13            MS. FARINA:  Uh-huh.



           14            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  And



           15    they'll do the same thing with their witnesses.



           16    And you can cross examine them when they're



           17    presented.  So you know, let's -- but that's more



           18    -- goes to, you know, the substance of when we



           19    actually have the hearing.  I'm just trying to



           20    figure out right now whether I need to re --



           21    convert it to being telephonic versus in person.



           22    Because I mean to be -- to be frank --



           23   A.       Well, that's what this phone call is



           24    for.  That's all this phone call is for today,



           25    to give everybody -- to go through the steps
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            1    and the procedures, to say we follow protocol,



            2    here's the presentment, and we're not going to



            3    give Miss Farina her face-to-face.  We



            4    concluded that at this hearing.  That's what



            5    this is for.  This is a Mickey Mouse -- this



            6    is a Mickey Mouse hearing then --



            7   Q.       Okay.



            8   A.       -- to push me to the curb.



            9   Q.       Not at all.  The whole reason I had it



           10    was so I could actually talk to you in person --



           11    or you know, by phone to understand better your



           12    request because, again, the vast majority --



           13   A.       I put it -- I put it -- I did put it in



           14    writing I wanted a face to face.  I explained



           15    it in writing.  I explained it to you on the



           16    phone, and there should not have to be a



           17    discussion or any kind of a legal argument as



           18    to why I want it.  I want it.  I'm within my



           19    legal rights to have it.  I -- I've maintained



           20    that it was a potential health risk all along.



           21    I maintained that there was no informed



           22    consent to put this meter on my house.



           23            I maintained.  Why do I have to have a



           24    phone conference just to fight other people who



           25    want to talk about the money end of it?
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            1   Q.       Okay.  Well, before I ask people to



            2    travel from all around the country to come to --



            3            (Inaudible crosstalk.)



            4            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



            5    Okay.  Miss Mast, we're going -- Miss Mast, let's



            6    go off the record.



            7            COURT REPORTER:  Okay.  Thank you, Judge.



            8            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  We're



            9    on a break.  Let's go off the record.  It's



           10    10:24.



           11            Thank you.



           12            (Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)



           13            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



           14    Well, you know, I don't want make a decision



           15    right now because I do want to -- I do want to --



           16    I'm going to make a very quick decision because I



           17    don't want this lingering because we do have a



           18    hearing on September 13th, but I'll treat,



           19    essentially, Miss Farina's request here as an



           20    oral motion to convert the September 13th hearing



           21    from a telephonic to an in-person hearing.



           22            You know, I want to look a little bit



           23    more into this.  Because Miss Farina, you know.



           24    I know you don't seem to believe it, but I do



           25    definitely take your request seriously, but I --
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            1    I -- there's competing factors going on here.



            2            So you know, expect me to issue and send



            3    out an Order, I'd say within the next week,



            4    either granting or denying Miss Farina's request



            5    for an in-person hearing.



            6            Ms. FARINA:  Judge, can I say something



            7    else?



            8            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Sure.



            9    Go ahead.



           10            MS. FARINA:  Okay.  First of all, I want



           11    to thank you for the hearing today, even though I



           12    -- I think it's ridiculous.  But I want to thank



           13    you for -- for your effort, number one.  Number



           14    two, I do not -- I'm a very calm person, but I do



           15    not appreciate Mr. Garcia lying.  Okay.  I do not



           16    appreciate that.  So --



           17            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



           18    Well, Miss Farina --



           19            (Inaudible crosstalk.)



           20            MS. FARINA:  All the more reason to have



           21    a face-to-face.  Okay.  All the more reason.  And



           22    if my phone doesn't work, it doesn't work.  And



           23    then what, my case will be dismissed if my phone



           24    don't work?



           25            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  I don't
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            1    want -- we will cross that bridge if we get



            2    there, but you know -- okay.  But at this moment,



            3    it appears that, you know, the parties -- you



            4    know, it's always better if the parties can come



            5    to some sort of agreement.  But right now,



            6    FirstEnergy still wants a telephonic hearing, and



            7    you want an in-person hearing, so --



            8            MS. FARINA:  That's too bad.  That's too



            9    bad that they want --



           10            (Inaudible crosstalk.)



           11            Ms. FARINA:  They never had informed



           12    consent to put up a smart meter on my home.  They



           13    did not have informed consent.



           14            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



           15    Okay.  All right.  Well, again, let me -- I'm not



           16    making a decision right now.  I'll let everybody



           17    know by mail.  I'll send out my Order in the next



           18    week or so, letting you know if it's going to be



           19    converted to an in-person hearing or it will stay



           20    telephonic, so --



           21            MS. FARINA:  Okay.



           22            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  That



           23    was the main reason I wanted to have the call



           24    today, Miss Farina, because it's a loss easier on



           25    the phone, rather than just going back by --
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            1    through writing.  So okay -- so --



            2            MS. FARINA:  Well, I already -- I already



            3    put it in writing that I wanted a face-to-face,



            4    and I explained myself.  So I really found it all



            5    a waste of my time.  My time is my time.  My time



            6    is money, just like anybody else's.



            7            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



            8    All right.  Well, so I already detailed who



            9    Miss Farina is expecting to call as her expert



           10    witnesses.  I just want to -- I just want to



           11    clarify a couple other things.



           12            Mr. Garcia, could you -- I think in the



           13    letter, going back to a letter sent on April



           14    26th, 2024, you said that David Vadidzillao --



           15    and I might be pronouncing his name wrong --



           16    V-a-d-i-d-z-i-l-l-a-o, Will be an expert witness,



           17    but you said that there were two expert



           18    witnesses --



           19            (Interruption in background.)



           20            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  -- it



           21    sounded like from today.  So do you -- can you --



           22    Miss Farina, It sounds like you're talking in the



           23    background.  Just remember this is being



           24    transcribed by a court reporter, so please --



           25            MS. FARINA:  Oh, yeah.  I'm talking to my
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            1    dog.  I'm talking to my dog.



            2            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



            3            MS. FARINA:  I have dogs in my house.



            4    Sorry about that.



            5            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



            6    Yeah, but just --



            7            MS. FARINA:  Not to you.  It's to the



            8    dog.



            9            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Yep.



           10    It's difficult for the court reporter.  Let's



           11    just -- just -- you can put yourself on mute, if



           12    you're not going to talk.



           13            Mr. Garcia, could you please just clarify



           14    whether it's Mr. Vadidzillao and another -- and



           15    who the other witness is that FirstEnergy is



           16    planning on presenting?



           17            MR. GARCIA:  Yes, Your Honor.  Actually,



           18    we did file an update on June 14th, 2024, that



           19    Stephen Dubrey will be replaying Mr. Vadidzillao.



           20    So we will have Stephen Dubrey.  He's an employee



           21    here at the company, and he will be speaking on



           22    smart meters.  And with the introduction of the



           23    two Complainant witnesses, we will need to bring



           24    in a couple of witnesses, witness experts, as



           25    well.  But we never received from the
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            1    Complainant -- we did get the names of her



            2    witnesses, but we never got their CVs.  We never



            3    received contact info or a synopsis of what



            4    they're going to be testifying about, as directed



            5    in the previous Order.



            6            But we would like to bring on one more



            7    witness to speak to the medical side of it, but



            8    it's really going to depend on what the CV and



            9    synopsis of the Complainant witnesses actually



           10    inform us on.  So we would like that -- reserve



           11    that right to bring on that extra witness that,



           12    as of right now, is not identified, at least



           13    until we get that, you know, the CVs and the



           14    synopsis of their testimonies.



           15            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



           16    Yeah, and I apologize for not mentioning -- for



           17    overlooking the June 14th letter.  Stephen



           18    Dubrey, it looks like, is spelled S-t-e-p-h-e-n.



           19    And last name, D-u-b-r-e-y.  Well, maybe we can



           20    help.  Again, a good reason we had this call



           21    today was, Miss Farina, can you explain what each



           22    of the witnesses, you're intending for them to



           23    testify on.



           24            First, starting with Mr. Ollar, what is



           25    he intending to testify on?

�

                                                                31







            1            MS. FARINA:  Dr. Ollar has a Ph.D. in



            2    biology.



            3            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



            4    But what --



            5            MS. FARINA:  So -- what was that, sir?



            6            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  No.  I



            7    was just asking if it was -- you could please



            8    elaborate a little more what -- what he's going



            9    to testify -- or what you're planning on having



           10    him testify on.



           11            MS. FARINA:  The biological potential



           12    health risks as he has studied up on it.  I



           13    submitted to both the secretary, Rosemarie



           14    something, FirstEnergy, and also to yourself,



           15    sir, approximately 282 pages to 300 pages of



           16    medical peer reviews globally.  Uh-huh.  So



           17    Dr. Ollar is familiar with the peer reviews and



           18    with the doctors who have written them.  Uh-huh.



           19    Yeah.



           20            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



           21    And Dr. Dennis Klein, what was he going to



           22    testify on?



           23            MS. FARINA:  He is more on the electrical



           24    side of things with the amount of EM radiation



           25    that is generally emitted from the smart meter.
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            1    So certainly -- certainly -- certainly, if they



            2    bring any physical report, it would be best to



            3    have them face to face.  And so unless -- and I



            4    truthfully don't think MetEd is going to be able



            5    to bring a doctor in to testify regarding smart



            6    meters because I haven't found anybody in the



            7    medical profession that are willing to say that



            8    they are 100-percent safe.



            9            So they would probably be like in a



           10    managerial position, as far as whatever education



           11    they received on the job, without any kind of



           12    medical --



           13            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



           14    And Mr. Garcia, what was -- Stephen Dubrey, what



           15    will he testify to -- or was the company planning



           16    on him testifying to?



           17            MR. GARCIA:  Yes, Your -- Yes, Your



           18    Honor.  Dubrey will be testifying as to the smart



           19    meters, the safety of the smart meters.  He'll be



           20    discussing the electrical output of the smart



           21    meters and how they have been reviewed by the



           22    Federal Communication Agency, the UCC, and the



           23    like.  He'll also be testifying on the Act 129



           24    and our implementation plan that's been submitted



           25    to the PUC.
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            1            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  And he



            2    is the -- is he coming from Ohio?



            3            Is he the witness that you mentioned was



            4    coming from Ohio?



            5            MR. GARCIA:  Yes.



            6            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Or who



            7    was located in Ohio, I should say.



            8            MR. GARCIA:  Yes, Your Honor.



            9            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  And you



           10    said your witness is in Florida; is that -- but



           11    it sounds like there's only one.  Stephen Dubrey



           12    is the only named witness who's identified right



           13    now.  Is there -- there's another witness in



           14    Florida that might be called; is that --



           15            MR. GARCIA:  No, the gentleman from --



           16            (Inaudible crosstalk.)



           17            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



           18    Okay.  Okay.  Well -- okay.  Well -- so Miss --



           19    yeah, I understand what you said, Mr. Garcia,



           20    about Miss Farina not giving a synopsis of her



           21    witnesses earlier, but Miss Farina did explain



           22    now what she expected her witnesses to testify



           23    to.  And as far as their CVs go, you know, if



           24    parties are able to, you know, we still have some



           25    time for parties to exchange information
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            1    informally, which is always very encouraged, if



            2    possible.  There is discovery, but -- formal



            3    discovery, but we are getting near the September



            4    13th hearing debate.  So you know, as a last, you



            5    know, we always have --



            6            (Dog barking in background.)



            7            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  We



            8    always have the hearing to have, you know, to --



            9    to go through the witnesses' qualifications, so



           10    the parties -- so the parties are clear what



           11    their qualifications are, you know, as far as



           12    being offered as expert witnesses.  So that helps



           13    a little bit for us to clarify that today.



           14            You know, as far as, Miss Farina, you



           15    mentioned some reports.  I did, in a June 21st



           16    Order that was sent to everybody -- it was called



           17    an Order modifying the litigation schedule.  I



           18    did explain to everyone how we need to circulate



           19    exhibits to me and the other parties five



           20    business days ahead of the hearing.



           21            MS. FARINA:  I did.



           22            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:



           23    (Inaudible)  Oh, you've already -- okay.  Well, I



           24    wasn't sure what the --



           25            MS. FARINA:  I already did it.  They all
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            1    -- they all got it.  They all got it.  I sent it



            2    to Garcia's office.  I sent it to Meehan's



            3    office.  Sometimes I just sent it to Garcia's



            4    because his is the address that was given.



            5    Meehan's wasn't the address given.  Okay.  But



            6    when I got Meehan's address, I sent some things



            7    to him because -- and Garcia's office, I -- I



            8    sent everything certified mail, return receipt.



            9    And his office is not signing the return receipt,



           10    he said because there's no one in the office.



           11            Well, why am I paying for certified mail,



           12    which is a Federal regulation that it's supposed



           13    to be signed?  So the Post Office can affirm that



           14    he received it, but it's not my problem.  I paid



           15    for certified mail, return receipt, and I'm not



           16    getting return receipts from his office.



           17            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



           18    So --



           19            MS. FARINA:  Another thing -- and another



           20    thing, you know, I wouldn't mind working with



           21    him, so that like the other day, we had a very



           22    good conversation, we made an effort to work



           23    together, whatever, but you know what, that's all



           24    well and good, but when he comes to the hearing



           25    today and he's putting words in my mouth,
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            1    therefore lying, I don't appreciate that.  I



            2    don't appreciate that.  I understand what you



            3    said about Mr. Garcia when he was, you know, what



            4    you don't appreciate, but that's -- I'm not going



            5    to take -- understanding what your response is



            6    going to say, I'm not going to take that into



            7    consideration when considering your request



            8    because I understand you dispute, basically, what



            9    he said.



           10            MS. FARINA:  And I have dogs in my house.



           11    I have dogs in my house, you know.



           12            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Yeah.



           13            MS. FARINA:  Where am I supposed to go?



           14    Where am I supposed to go to hear you?  How am I



           15    supposed to tell them to shut up, be quiet?  I



           16    have dogs in my house.



           17            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



           18            MS. FARINA:  You got an office to talk



           19    from.



           20            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



           21    All right.  Okay.



           22            MS. FARINA:  If everybody was honest



           23    today, this could have been a really smooth, nice



           24    hearing, but there were lies.



           25            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.
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            1            MS. FARINA:  And you know what, tell a



            2    lie in front of me in a courtroom, and then my



            3    witnesses will present evidence.  So no, this is



            4    -- a telephonic hearing is not good for me,



            5    absolutely not.



            6            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



            7    Well, so you said you've already circulated



            8    exhibits.



            9            What were those?  It was a letter sent --



           10    dated May 11th, 2024?  I mean, it was essentially



           11    hundreds of pages of --



           12            MS. FARINA:  There's more like 282 to 300



           13    pages.  When I made copies, that's what the



           14    people at the print shop said.  That's what I



           15    paid for.



           16            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



           17    So those are the exhibits that you're intending



           18    to introduce during the hearing?  Okay.



           19            MS. FARINA:  I already sent this to



           20    everybody, so everybody has it.  Garcia has it.



           21            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



           22    Well --



           23            MS. FARINA:  So if Meehan wants it, he



           24    should ask Garcia for it.



           25            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.

�

                                                                38







            1    Well, I -- I did receive a packet of physical



            2    papers from you, Miss Farina, and I did forward



            3    those to counsel for FirstEnergy.  I wasn't



            4    positive whether they received their own copies



            5    or not.  So that was the --



            6            (Inaudible crosstalk.)



            7            MS. FARINA:  Who is speaking to -- who's



            8    speaking?  I don't even know who's speaking.



            9            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  This is



           10    Judge Coogan.



           11            MS. FARINA:  Oh, the voices sometimes



           12    sound similar.  I can't tell who's speaking.



           13            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Yeah,



           14    so it was -- it was a file I sent around -- it



           15    was a file I sent to FirstEnergy that was titled



           16    Farina May 11th, 2024 submission part 1 and part



           17    2.  Because it was a large file, so I had to



           18    split them up.  Okay.  Well, you know, if there's



           19    further exhibits that you're intending on



           20    introducing during the hearing, Miss Farina, it



           21    still goes that -- please make sure you circulate



           22    those five days ahead of -- five business days



           23    ahead of the September 13th hearing.  The same



           24    rule goes for FirstEnergy.



           25            Okay.  One other thing I have to ask
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            1    Miss Farina was --



            2            (Inaudible crosstalk.)



            3            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  -- was



            4    whether -- because this makes a difference as far



            5    as, you know, us continuing to make sure your



            6    address isn't shown on documents.  And also,



            7    there are certain Commission regulations that --



            8    that take this into account, whether you have an



            9    active PFA or not.



           10            Do you still have an active PFA or not?



           11            MS. FARINA:  No, it's not active.



           12            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



           13    It's not active.  Okay.



           14            All right.  Well, you know, it sounds



           15    like the parties did -- I'm glad to hear you had



           16    a good conversation earlier that I wasn't part



           17    of.  Sorry, you know, if you're saying,



           18    Miss Farina, this call didn't go as smoothly, but



           19    the parties are able to talk and try to resolve



           20    this --



           21            (Inaudible crosstalk.)



           22            MS. FARINA:  I don't see how we could



           23    talk if he's going to lie.



           24            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



           25    Well, I can't --
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            1            MS. FARINA:  I do not take kindly to



            2    lying.  Number one, it shocked me that a lawyer



            3    on the opposing team is contacting me.  Okay.



            4    Okay.  I can put a little bit of that behind.  I



            5    can work -- I can work with you.  Okay.  Okay.



            6    You know, maybe we can resolve this before the



            7    conference hearing.  Okay.  Okay.  Okay.



            8            But -- the lying, lying about me,



            9    defamation of character, I do not appreciate



           10    that.  Explain to me how I can get over this --



           11    explain to me --



           12            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:



           13    Miss Farina -- Miss Farina, I -- I can't force



           14    the parties to talk to each other.  I can't --



           15    you know, I'm not -- I'm not Mr. Garcia's keeper.



           16    I can't --



           17            (Inaudible crosstalk.)



           18            COURT REPORTER:  MS. Farina, please let



           19    the Judge speak.



           20            MS. FARINA:  Sorry.



           21            COURT REPORTER:  I can't take down what



           22    he's saying.



           23            Thank you.



           24            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



           25            MS. FARINA:  I don't know what she said,
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            1    but --



            2            ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE COOGAN:  Okay.



            3    I think -- that was Miss Mast.  She's trying to



            4    transcribe the hearing, so it's hard sometimes if



            5    people are talking over each other.



            6            But anyway, I think we've -- I basically



            7    just wanted to hear both sides about whether --



            8    what their positions are regarding having



            9    in-person versus a telephonic hearing.  There



           10    were some other issues I wanted to clean up as



           11    far as expert witnesses and exhibits and the PFA.



           12    So we've done what I needed to do today.  So



           13    we're still having the hearing on September 13th.



           14    Whether it's telephonic or in person, I'll issue



           15    an Order about that soon.



           16            So that's -- that's all I have to say for



           17    today.  So thank you everyone for participating



           18    today.  The time is 10:47 a.m., and we are



           19    adjourned.



           20            (Whereupon, the proceeding concluded



           21             at 10:47 a.m.)



           22



           23
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           25
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